PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, February 12, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 12, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

MBO Pre-Cast Building – Town Manager Mark Sylvia referenced a report that he distributed to the Selectmen relative to the status of the MBO Pre-Cast building that the Town recently acquired.  Mr. Sylvia noted that there have been some questions raised by some in the community around the condition of the building and the associated property regarding environmental, health, and air quality issues.  Concerning health and environmental issues, he said, the Town’s Health Department and Environmental Management Division have been involved both prior to the acquisition and after the closing on the MBO property.   

The DPW Director, Mr. Sylvia added, has developed a plan whereby he anticipates starting the process of moving the various divisions into the facility by March 21, 2008.   The Town, Mr. Sylvia emphasized, believes that the acquisition of the MBO property was a very positive step towards consolidating the Public Works divisions in a centralized location with an added flexibility for expansion.
GATRA Public Hearings – Mr. Sylvia reported that GATRA will be conducting a public hearing to obtain testimony before implementing changes in its fixed route bus service in the Town of Plymouth.  Specifically, Mr. Sylvia said, GATRA is proposing:
1. No service beyond the Manomet Stop & Shop plaza on the Mayflower Li8nk

2. A network of schedules to eliminate one bus on the Freedom / Liberty Links

3. Elimination of Sunday service on all routes

The hearing, he added, will be held at the Plymouth Public Library on Thursday, February 21, 2008 beginning at 2:00 p.m., and written comments will be accepted through February 22, 2008 at 10 Oak Street, 2nd Floor, Taunton, MA 02780.  

Veterans Services at Council on Aging – Mr. Sylvia announced that, in an effort to provide additional services to Plymouth’s veterans, the Director of Veterans Services, David Stone, will be holding office hours at the Council on Aging on Fridays between 8:30 a.m. and 4:00 p.m.  The Veterans Office at Town Hall, he noted, will remain open and staffed during these hours on Fridays. 

Library Appointment – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that Dinah O’Brien, Plymouth’s Director of Community Resources, has been appointed to the American Library Association’s (“ALA”) Literacy Committee for a two-year period.   The ALA, he noted, is the oldest and largest library association in the world, with more than 65,000 members.
Snow Emergency / Parking Ban – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Town declared a snow emergency and subsequent parking ban for February 13, 2008 from 1:00 a.m. to 6:00 a.m. along the following route: the eastern terminus of Hedge Road to South Spooner Street, west on South Spooner Street to Standish Avenue, south on Standish Avenue to Samoset Street, east on Samoset Street to Oak Street, south on Oak Street to Summer Street, and east on Summer Street to Pleasant Street.  There are additional streets included within the parking ban, he said, and further details on the parking ban are available on the Town’s website and will be broadcast on local stations WPLM and WATD.  During the parking ban, Mr. Sylvia added, free parking is available in the following town-owned lots: North Plymouth, Water Street, Memorial Hall, 130 Court Street, South Russell Street, and Jenney Pond. 
Mr. Sylvia noted that this was a system that the Town had in place during previous years.  The intent of the parking ban, he said, is to allow the Department of Public Works the opportunity to safely and thoroughly clear the downtown and waterfront roadways of snow during storms.   

Clarification on MBO Precast Purchase – Selectman Malaguti asked Ms. Arrighi to clarify, for the record, the purchase transaction for the MBO Precast properties.  Ms. Arrighi confirmed that the acquisition of the MBO Precast properties was a direct sale between the owners and the Town; no real estate agent was used to broker the transaction.  

Licenses

One Day Wine & Malt (Liquor)

· Our House Services, Linda Ducrot, 40 Russell Street, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for wine tasting dinners for the dates listed below.   Liquor liability is in place.

February 14, 16, 22, 23, 29, and March 1, 2008

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved six (6) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for Our House Services.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Stafford Hill, 60 Stafford Street, Shawn Birtram, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for February 21, 2008 from 5:30 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. for a Professional Open House.  Liquor liability will be in place.


On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Stafford Hill.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operators (New)

· For Habilitation Assistance, 434 Court Street:
· Deborah Foster
3 Main Street, Kingston, MA 02364

· Kathryn Malloy
132 Miller Street, Middleboro, MA 02346

· Charles Nelson
4 Weston Street, Carver, MA 02330

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the requisite CORI Background check.  Driving records show no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses for Deborah Foster, Kathryn Malloy, and Charles Nelson, as operators for Habilitation Assistance.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

· For South Shore Taxi, 100 Robertson Street, # 5, Quincy, MA  02169:

· Alrahmawi Majed 
100 Robertson Street, #5, Quincy, MA 02169  

Issuance of the above license is subject to the requisite CORI Background Check.  Driving record shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses for Alrahmawi Majed as an operator for South Shore Taxi.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Class II Auto Dealer (Renewal)

· Plymouth Motorcars Inc., 198 South Meadow Road, Matthew Meyer, requested renewal of its Class II Auto Dealer License.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved the renewal of a Class II Auto Dealer License for Plymouth Motorcars, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

· Sanctuary Wellness Studio, Inc. d/b/a The Sanctuary of Plymouth Annex, 47 Court Street, Michelle Fleming, requested a Comprehensive Entertainment License:
Groups 1, 2, 3 and 4: Radio, TV, dancing, live entertainment, moving pictures, plays, floor, light or theatre shows
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Groups 1, 2, 3, and 4) for the Sanctuary Wellness Studio.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Re-Naming of Plymouth Development Corporation – The Board approved the renaming of the Plymouth Development Corporation to the “Plymouth Growth and Development Corporation.”

Adjustment of FY2009 Budget – On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to approve the adjustment of the FY2009 approved budget as follows:

· The Member Benefits/Medex line item will be reduced by $195,800, as these costs are now paid by the Health Insurance Trust and are no longer premium-based.

· The Town Manager’s legal budget will be increased by $195,800.

· The Vaccinations line item will be level funded to FY2008 ($5,500).

· The Wellness Program will be level funded to FY2008 ($32,000).

Prior to the Board’s vote, Selectman Machado noted that he would not vote to approve an increase to the legal budget with funds taken from the Benefits/MedEx line item.  If these funds are no longer needed, he stated, they should be transferred into the Health Insurance Trust, thereby reducing the request for the Trust at Town Meeting by $195,800.
Chairman Quintal asked for further information on the reasons for this transfer.  Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that the expenses for the previously premium-based MedEx program have since been consolidated into and absorbed by the Town’s Health Insurance Trust.   A line item for MedEx was set aside in the budget prior to the eventual consolidation, she said, thus leaving an availability of funds for transfer to another expense.  If, as Selectman Machado suggested, these funds are transferred into the Health Insurance Trust, Ms. Arrighi noted, the Town Manager’s Office will still need to come before the Board to request a transfer or increase to cover the legal budget. 
Mr. Sylvia made note that the Town’s Finance Director has done an analysis of the Health Insurance Trust and is comfortable with the balance that the Town has set aside to cover future claims.

Selectman Tavares confirmed with the Town Manager that the revenues funding the previous MedEx line item were from taxes, and that the transfer request would simply be moving these funds from one category to another.  He asked Mr. Sylvia if the Town’s employees would lose any benefits as a result of this transfer, and Mr. Sylvia indicated that employee benefits would not be affected.

Selectman Malaguti inquired as to where the funds for the legal budget would be found, if this $195,800 was not available.   Ms. Arrighi responded that she and the Town Manager would look to the Finance Director to identify another source in the budget.  Mr. Sylvia added that, year after year, as unanticipated legal matters arise, the legal budget varies, and he and his staff must ask Town meeting to transfer additional funds at the end of the year to cover these unexpected expenses.  This $195,800, he said, was already identified in the FY2009 budget, and the transfer is simply a request to shift these funds from an unnecessary line item to another category.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg asked for further clarification around the transfer request.  Ms. Arrighi reiterated that the $195,800 comes from the former MedEx line item, not the Health Insurance Trust.  Ms. Arrighi acknowledged that denial of this transfer would lower the total amount requested for the budget at Town Meeting, but she predicted that she and the Town Manager would likely be back the following year to request a budget transfer for legal expenses.   
The Town, Ms. Arrighi pointed out, has historically under-funded the legal budget, and measures have been taken to both reduce the Town’s hourly rate for legal services and tighten the process through which staff uses legal counsel.  Yet, she added, based on the history and trends of the Town’s legal expenses over the last several years—and considering the planning and zoning issues, alone, for a town the size of Plymouth—an appropriate budget for legal expenses should be set aside. 
With assistance from the Town Manager and Assistant Town Manager, Selectman Tavares clarified for the record that the request is for a transfer of surplus funds from a vacant line item to the Town Manager’s legal budget, with no reduction of benefits to town employees. 
The Board then voted 4-1-0 to approve the administrative note, with Selectman Machado casting the opposing vote.

Correction to Memorial Hall Revolving Account – The Board corrected an error made in the FY2008 Annual Town Meeting warrant and restored the spending limit for the Memorial Hall Revolving Account to 100,000.00.   Documentation shows that the departmental request for spending for this account was $100,000.00 but a typographical error in the warrant (and subsequent motion) incorrectly set the limit at $100.00. 

Acceptance of Funds for the Plymouth Public Library – The Board approved and signed the acceptance of the cash distribution of residual funds in connection with the 2002 settlement of the anti-trust case brought by the Massachusetts Attorney General’s Office against certain music companies and retailers.  The anticipated distribution of $300 is made for the express purpose of furthering music-related programs or projects at the Plymouth Public Library. 

Wild Animal Permit / Duggan – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Katherine Duggan, 42 Alden Street, for her English Staffordshire Terrier.  

Selectman Malaguti expressed concerns about the proximity of this home on Alden Street to Cold Spring Elementary School.  Ms. Arrighi explained the extensive process by which Wild Animal Permit applications are reviewed, noting that the Animal Control Officer conducts research on the animal’s history and does an inspection of the premises at which the animal will be housed before offering a recommendation to the Board.    Along with the inspection by Animal Control, she added, the Town also requires acknowledgement of liability and proof of insurance coverage from the applicant before the application is brought forth for the Board’s consideration.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg inquired why the American Staffordshire Terrier is subject to a Wild Animal Permit.   Mr. Sylvia explained that the American Staffordshire Terrier is considered to fall within the pit bull family, and, thus, the Town requires the permit.   Mr. Sylvia added that it is preferable for the Town to ensure that these animals are properly licensed and, hence, know where these animals are than to leave them unlicensed and be unaware of their whereabouts.

No further objections were offered by the Board and the permit was granted.

Wild Animal Permit / King – The Board granted a Wild Animal Permit pursuant to Chapter 23, Article IV of the Town of Plymouth Bylaws to Theresa and Lauren King, 54 Brigantine Circle, for their Pit Bull.  
Public Comment
Patrice Hatcher addressed the Board as a member of the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC) and announced that, in conjunction with Mr. Sylvia’s announcement of the parking ban, the PDC had voted to open up all of the Town’s municipal parking lots to provide parking for residents and their visitors during the parking ban.
Barry Meltzer, chairman of Plymouth’s No Place For Hate Committee (NPFH), provided his committee’s annual report of goals and activities.   Mr. Meltzer outlined several of the events in which the NPFH Committee participated, and he highlighted the success of Plymouth’s first annual Diversity Day (sponsored by NPFH).  Plans to hold the second annual diversity event in September 2008 are underway, he explained, and he provided information on how to contact the committee to volunteer or become more involved.   Mr. Meltzer was proud to note that Plymouth’s NPFH committee was granted its fifth consecutive recertification as an Anti-Defamation League-recognized program. 

Public Hearing: Rate of Fare for Taxi Vehicles
Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to consider increasing the current rate of fare for taxi vehicles in the Town of Plymouth.
Mr. Sylvia began the discussion and explained that, because of the recent lack of transportation companies willing to provide taxi service in the Town of Plymouth, his staff has investigated ways to encourage businesses to provide these much-needed services to Plymouth’s residents and tourists alike.    Mr. Sylvia noted that Patrick O’Brien, the new Special Assistant to the Town Manager, spoke with the Town’s two current taxi providers and researched rates in other towns to put together a recommendation for an increased the rate of fare for taxi service. 
Mr. O’Brien explained that, based on the rising costs of gasoline and insurance for taxi vehicles, transportation companies in Plymouth are finding it difficult to survive.   The Town, he noted, has not changed its rates of $2.00 per mile (pro-rated at $0.40 per 1/5 mile) since 2000.   He outlined rates in Middleboro ($3.50 for the first mile and 2.50 per mile thereafter) and Falmouth ($3.00 for the first 2/5 mile and $0.60 per 1/5 mile thereafter), and offered a recommendation that Plymouth raise its rates to $3.50 for the first mile and 0.60 per 1/5 mile thereafter.  

Mr. O’Brien pointed out that Plymouth is a unique town in which to provide transportation services due to both its size and seasonal needs; for example, he said, it could take at least 20 minutes for a taxi company to respond from downtown to a call in Cedarville.  After reviewing rates in other towns and after speaking with the owners of Seabreeze Taxi and Habilitation Assistance, Mr. O’Brien noted, he tried to formulate an increase that was fair to both residents and businesses.   
Chairman Quintal asked if Plymouth could consider discounted rates for seniors.  Mr. O’Brien responded that the Board could certainly choose to do so, but he added that the focus of the proposed fare increase was to increase the transportation services available to Plymouth residents by creating a more sustainable business environment for providers.  Mr. O’Brien added that he plans to come back before the Board with additional proposed changes to the Town’s Vehicle for Hire bylaws to further improve the balance between commercial sustainability and consumer affordability.

In response to an inquiry from Chairman Quintal, Mr. O’Brien noted that South Shore Taxi and Habilitation Assistance will be offering late-night service to provide transportation to Plymouth’s restaurant and bar patrons.

Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to public comment.   

Attorney Russell Canevazzi addressed the Board on behalf of Seabreeze Taxi and explained that taxi vehicles serving suburban areas are subject to the same insurance rates as vehicles serving metropolitan areas.   With policies averaging $7,000 per year, Attorney Canevazzi said, the number of trips a taxi business must make in order to cover this expense has become an extreme burden.   Plymouth does not have the same volume of fare calls that cities like Boston have, he pointed out, and, coupled with the increase in gas prices, it becomes even more difficult for taxi businesses to survive here.   Attorney Canevazzi urged the Board to approve the recommendation of the Town Manager’s Office, at a minimum.

Seeing no further comment, Selectman Malaguti made a motion to raise the Town’s rate of fare for taxi service to $3.50 for the first mile and $0.60 per 1/5 mile thereafter.   Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Spring Annual and Special town Meeting Articles

Special 
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, Article 11
including Challenge Grant funds received as part of a match towards a United States 

Fish and Wildlife grant, the sum of $91,500, more or less, for the acquisition of a 13.63 acre parcel in the Eel River watershed, located on Hayden Pond of off Sandwich Road in Plymouth, Massachusetts, and shown as Assessors Map 82, Lot 19, for the purposes of open space, such land to be held by the Conservation Commission,  and to authorize the Board of Selectmen or Conservation Commission to acquire such conservation land by gift, purchase or eminent domain on such terms and conditions as they may determine, or take any other action relative thereto.
BOARD OF SELECTMEN
David Gould, DPW Environmental Manager, explained that Article 11 of the Special Town Meeting is a request for $91,500 from Challenge Grant funds to be used toward the purchase of 13.63 acres of land in the Eel River Watershed along the shoreline of Hayden Pond.  Mr. Gould reminded the Board that, some years back, $1.8 million was given to the Town as a Challenge Grant to acquire open space in exchange for the placement of conservation restrictions on several parcels of land throughout Plymouth.  The Town recently received a $1 million grant from the United States Fish & Wildlife Service toward the restoration of the Eel River Headwaters Restoration Project, Mr. Gould pointed out, of which $38,500 will be used toward the remainder of the purchase.   The $91,500 from Challenge Grant funds requested through Article 11, Mr. Gould stated, represents the Town’s local match.
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 11 to the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 23
To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to sign a five year extension of the Intermunicipal Agreement relative to the South Shore Recycling Cooperative, to be effective July 1, 2008, or take any other action relative thereto.  

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Mr. Gould stated that Article 23 of the Annual Town Meeting is a request to extend Plymouth’s participation in the intermunicipal agreement known as the South Shore Recycling Cooperative (SSRC).   The SSRC, Mr. Gould explained, is a collaborative of 14 communities who work together to improve and increase recycling within their communities.   As a cooperative, he said, SSRC seeks and attains better rates—often lower than state bids—on recycling services and vending opportunities that, ultimately, earn the Town more in savings than the cost to join the collaborative.   Procurement law requires that Towns attain approval to enter into intermunicipal agreements, Mr. Gould said, and he asked that the Board recommend Article 23 to Town Meeting so that Plymouth could continue to benefit from its membership in the SSRC.    
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 23 to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 25
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate a sum of money ($95,000) to rebuild, modify and refurbish the public rest rooms located at Plymouth Long Beach, or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION: Richard A. Diozzi, ET AL.
Chairman Quintal noted that Article 25 was postponed until further notice.  He went on record that he would not support the article, as he feels that the public rest rooms could be improved upon at a lesser expense with upgrades financed by the Beach Revolving Fund and through an enhanced maintenance plan.    

Mr. Sylvia noted that he asked that Article 25 be postponed to give him an opportunity to more fully review the proposal.   Mr. Sylvia added that, earlier during the day, he met with petitioner Richard Diozzi and Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee chair Stephanie Fugazzi to work on resolving the repairs needed at the rest rooms.   The intent, he confirmed, is to use monies collected through the Beach Revolving Fund to make these repairs, rather than a request through Town Meeting.
Selectman Malaguti expressed concern with the use of revolving fund monies for salaries.   By pulling salaries out of this account, he questioned, the Town no longer has funds to pay for improvement projects or—even worse—repairs from storm damage.  Selectman Machado echoed Selectman Malaguti’s concerns and suggested that funds collected through these accounts be earmarked exclusively for related projects. 
Mr. Sylvia responded that the Town’s Finance Director, Lynne Barrett, is working with a consultant to closely review all of the Town’s revolving accounts and enterprise funds.  Ms. Barrett, he said, will provide a recommendation to the Board on the best way to utilize these accounts.  Mr. Sylvia sought to clarify that using certain percentages of these accounts toward the salaries of related staff positions is a legal, acceptable practice.  Leftover, undesignated monies in these accounts are used only for their specific purpose, he said, and the budget books supplied to the Board each year provide a detailed accounting of how the funds are allocated.

Selectman Tavares noted that dollars for labor must come from somewhere within the budget.  If the Town must use some of the funds from its revolving accounts to dedicate toward related salaries and expenses, he said, it will at least force a regular review of the fee structures and expenditures necessary to operate these facilities and services. 
Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia for an inventory or report of all of the Town’s buildings and the funds required to maintain them.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he has asked the DPW Director to develop a comprehensive maintenance plan for the Board’s review.
Leyden Street, Burial Hill, and Depot Square Projects

Mr. Sylvia introduced the presentation on three projects that fit into the concepts outlined within the Public Space Action Plan.   
Mr. Gould returned to the podium to outline plans for three improvement projects he has identified at Leyden Street, Burial Hill, and Depot Square.  These short-term projects, he said, are readily achievable with funds that the Office of Community Development has helped him to identify.  It is his hope, he said, that these highly-visible improvements will generate excitement, enthusiasm, and momentum for the improvements laid out in the Action Plan.  Mr. Gould noted that the both the Plymouth Center Steering Committee and the Historic District Commission have given their support for these projects. 

Additionally, he reported, the T-Wharf and Harbor Dredging projects have been filed with the state and are in the permitting phase process of review.  The Nelson Street project, he added, is in the works between the Town and the state through an Urban Self-Help Grant. 

Leyden Street

Mr. Gould presented plans for the re-design and improvement of Leyden Street at its intersection with Water Street.  The plan, he said, calls for a landscaped bump-out with circular park benches and interpretive displays that will provide a focal point to the entry of Leyden Street.   Mr. Gould pointed out that the redesign of the entrance to Leyden Street will: shorten the distance of the crosswalk; make the area more pedestrian-friendly; and (hopefully) inspire visitors to walk up into the downtown area.  The plan, he said, calls for the elimination of three parking spaces, and the Plymouth Development Corporation has given their approval to this loss of spaces.
A brief discussion ensued between Selectman Tavares and Mr. Gould regarding the water available at the site to service the landscaped areas and the quality of materials used for the benches and disposal fixtures.  
Depot Square

Mr. Gould outlined conceptual plans for the re-design of Depot Square, at the intersection of Route 44, Court Street, and South Park Avenue.  This gateway park is the first public space that many visitors to Town encounter, he pointed out, and it is in need of new signage, lighting, landscaping, and parking improvements.   The square is currently bisected by parking areas, he noted, and the re-design intends to make the park whole again, with the relocation of the current number of parking spaces into one contiguous row along the side of the park.  Plans for the re-design of the park area include new landscaping and pathways, Mr. Gould said, as well as the placement of a memorial clock honoring Sgt. First Class Robert Rooney, who lost his life while serving in the U.S. Military in Kuwait.   Mr. Gould reported that partial funding for this project has been identified through the Office of Community Development, and a request for a $50,000 match from the Visitor Services Board has been put forth.   Mr. Gould noted that it is the Town’s hope to have this revitalization project completed in time for Memorial Day 2008.

Burial Hill

Mr. Gould described plans for the placement of ornamental archways over the entrances to Burial Hill at Summer Street (across from the entrance to Jenney Park) and in Town Square.  The rod-iron archways, he explained, will be anchored by stone pillars and will bring needed attention to the entrances to this historic site.   Again, he said, the Office of Community Development has identified funds for this project.  These improvements, Mr. Gould explained, are intended to set the stage for the enhancement of Town Square, bringing a renewed focus and interest around the Town’s historic, central square for residents and visitors alike.

Selectman Tavares expressed concern that the archway proposed for Town Square on the south side of the stone church will interfere with parking at the church’s community center.  He also questioned the location of an archway at this much less visible spot, as opposed to the highly visible spot at Summer and Spring Streets. 

Mr. Gould explained that the proposed archway will not interfere with church parking as it is beyond the parking area and is wide enough for a truck to pass through.   The placement of an arch at this spot, he explained, is part of the larger, long-term plan to improve Town Square, and while the arch at Summer Street will move pedestrians from Jenney Park to Burial Hill and Town Square, this arch will move pedestrians from Burial Hill and Town Square to Jenney Park. 
Selectman Tavares stated that, while he supports the placement of an archway at the Summer Street entrance, he would like to see more detail on plans for the Town Square archway before offering his approval.  Mr. Gould noted that he and staff could work on some initial clearing of the area and provide better imaging of the design plans for the archways, if preferable to the Board.
Mr. Gould said that the entrances to Burial Hill from the north side of the stone church and from School Street will be addressed at a later date within the scope of the entire improvement project.  Plans for an archway from the court house side of Burial Hill, he added, are on hold until the Town and the County reach a solution for the Court House Corridor.

Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Gould about plans for tree work and headstone repairs within Burial Hill.   Mr. Gould responded that the Parks Division has requested additional funds this year for improvement work within Burial Hill.
Selectman Tavares inquired about what access the Town might have to Community Preservation Funds for Burial Hill.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would defer to the expertise of the Town’s Finance Director for further clarification on this question.  So long as the monies are not used for regular maintenance or staffing, he speculated, the Town may be able to apply for funds related to specific historic preservation projects at Burial Hill.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted unanimously to give its approval to the project proposals for Leyden Street and Depot Square.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Infrastructure Management Plan

Roger Hammond, Director of Public Works, Sid Kashi, Town Engineer, and Jay Thompson, Civil Engineer, provided a presentation to the Board on the DPW’s plan for FY2009 Municipal Infrastructure Improvements, otherwise known as the Infrastructure Management Plan (IMP). 
Mr. Hammond explained that his department has requested $1.8 million for the projects proposed within FY2009’s IMP.   Mr. Hammond said that he asked his staff to identify projects that have been continually placed in the capital budget for years but have never been completed due to lack of funding, generally because they are not health or safety related.  The other focus he has given his staff in the process of formulating the IMP, he said, is the investigation of the various cost-effective methods and treatments available to repair, maintain, and extend the life of the Town’s infrastructure.   Roadways are generally built to last 20 years, he noted, but with the use of effective maintenance methods like chip and crack sealing, they may be extended to 25 or 30 years.
Mr. Hammond then reviewed slides detailing the following maintenance plans and projects outlined in the proposed FY2009 IMP:

· Basketball and tennis court renovations

· Paving of some public gravel roads
· Drainage improvements

· Guard rail replacement

· Sidewalk improvements

· Feasibility studies and repairs on town dams

· Water & sewer maintenance projects

· Pavement markings (with long-lasting thermal plastic)

· Traffic signal maintenance

· Street lighting

· Culvert design and maintenance

· Traffic-calming measures
· Micajah Pond Road drainage and reconstruction
· Paving repairs (with cost-effective chip seal, crack seal, and microsurface)

Discussion ensued between the Board and DPW Staff regarding the merits of chip seal, crack seal, and microsurface applications in extending the life of the Town’s roadways.   Mr. Hammond and Mr. Thompson explained the distinct differences between each and the determinations made to use one rather than the other in certain circumstances.
Mr. Hammond brought some additional capital projects to the Board’s attention:

· Brook Road Bridge: replacement
· Mayflower Street: paving and sidewalks

· South Meadow Road: sidewalks

· Chiltonville: traffic calming measures

Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Hammond if the newly-created, specialized crew of six DPW workers would be working upon any of the IMP projects.  Mr. Hammond responded that several projects have been identified for the six-member crew, including: the repair of a portion of Holmes Dam (current project); the last phase of water main work on Standish Avenue (starting April 1st); and, potentially, the Beach Nourishment Program.

A brief discussion ensued between Chairman Quintal, Selectman Machado, and Mr. Gould regarding the Beach Nourishment Plan and the moving of rocks on a portion of Plymouth Long Beach to provide better pedestrian access over the sand.  Mr. Gould noted that the first phase of the Beach Nourishment Plan is scheduled to be heard before the Conservation Commission on March 10, 2008.   Mr. Gould added that the Environmental Management office has submitted plans for improved pedestrian access to Coastal Zone Management for review.
Chairman Quintal asked for the status of improvement work on Atlantic Street.  Mr. Hammond reported that the water main on Atlantic Street has been placed, and only a handful of service hook-ups require completion.  Mr. Hammond said that he anticipates paving to begin in the spring.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the FY2009 Infrastructure Management Plan, as presented by the Department of Public Works.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Response from Retirement Board Re: Expense Figures – Selectman Malaguti referenced a memo from the Retirement Board and asked Ms. Arrighi for an update.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the Retirement Board has indicated that they will discuss Selectman Malaguti’s request at their next meeting and reply within the next week.

Cardiac “AED” Defibrillators – Selectman Machado commented that February is National Heart Awareness Month, and he noted that he is happy to see the Town moving forward with the installation of AED’s (cardiac defibrillators) in all of its municipal facilities.   He thanked the Health Department for their efforts to train staff on the use of these life-saving devices.
Advisory & Finance Meeting – Selectmen Machado referenced a recent meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee and suggested that the Board send the FinCom a letter regarding MGL Chapter 32 and the rules governing pension structure.  Mr. Sylvia noted that the Finance Director is preparing a response to this matter, and he will provide a copy of this response to the Board.

Letter to State Delegation Re: Lottery Revenues – Selectman Tavares made a motion that the Board send a letter to our state legislative delegation opposing conditioning the full $935 million lottery distribution on casinos or any other separate legislation.  Selectman Tavares said that he feels strongly that lottery funds should not be tampered with, as they were set up for the citizens and towns.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Letters

Snow Removal on Avenue C – Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia to forward a letter to the DPW Director from a citizen on Avenue C regarding snow and ice removal.

Drainage Matter in Industrial Park – Chairman Quintal noted that a manhole cover within Comcast’s parking lot in the Industrial Park is overflowing and running into the Town’s catch basin at the corner of Scobee Circle and Resnik Road.    He asked that the DPW look into this matter, to ensure that no contaminants are entering the drainage system.

New Business
Public Safety Concerns in North Plymouth – Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia to set up a meeting of the appropriate departmental staff to address growing concerns about public safety in North Plymouth during the evening hours.

Executive Session
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation) and Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Tavares – yes, Loewenberg – yes, Malaguti – yes, Machado – yes, and Quintal – yes.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session and adjourned the public portion of the meeting.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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